
First North Carolina Record 
of a Band-tailed Pigeon 
MAXILLA EVANS 
Route 6, Box 166A 
Waynesville, N.C. 28786 

About midafternoon on 10 June 1980 at the Fetterbush Overlook (mile marker 
422) on the Blue Ridge Parkway, Haywood County, N.C., I observed a Band-tailed 
Pigeon (Columba fascuata). This represents the first record of this species for the state. 

The bird was studied by four people, all of whom had previous experience with 
this bird in the western United States. They were, in addition to me, Jane Kittleman 
and Marjorie Hopkins of Dallas, Texas, and Martha Milburn of Hamison, Arkansas. 
Milburn arrived after we had studied and identified the bird. It was her first eastern 
bird-watching trip, and we were careful not to reveal our thoughts concerning the 
bird's identity. She quickly announced, "It's a Band-tailed Pigeon, but the book says 
only the Mourning Doves are here." 

Originally I had stopped to look at what I assumed was a Broad-winged Hawk 
perched on a dead tree just below the east end of the overlook. Realizing that it was 
not a hawk, I wrote down the following description before checking the field guide: 

Bill yellow, black-tipped, slightly hooked. 
Gray all over, dark on back of neck, as head turned, a dark area with white 
band at top. 
Eyes red. 
Notched tail. 
The bird then flew close to us and landed in a Mountain Elderberry (Sambucus 

pubens). It fed and moved about leisurely, showing no sign of alarm. Visible in flight 
was its rounded tail and a flash of white in the belly. We saw a broad area of a different 
shade on the terminal end of the tail, but this was not particularly noticeable. The 
feathers had a soft sheen, and the bird was plump and healthy looking. There was no 
band visible on its yellowish legs. 

The "red eye" is in reality a red ring around the eye. A notched tail, evident when 
the bird was first seen facing us, disappeared when it flew. This notch is the only 
discrepancy from the descriptions I later read in the field guides, although the Western 
edition of the Audubon guide has a photograph of perched Band-tailed Pigeons 
showing a distinctive notch in the tail. 

Although this is a Western species, there are several previous records of Band-
tailed Pigeons in the eastern United States: 

Alabama, October 1971, Am. Birds 26(1):76. 
Louisiana, five records, Am. Birds 27(3):628. 
Tennessee, Nashville, April 1974, Migrant 45:49-51. 
Kentucky, November 1973, Kentucky Warbler 50:18-19. 
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[NOTE: The above article was prepared from various letters received from Maxilla 
Evans. The original correspondence is on file at the North Carolina State Museum. 
Because this species has not been previously reported from the state, the Band-tailed 
Pigeon should be placed on the Provisional I list for North Carolina birds (see Chat 
44(3):59-61).—DSL] 

[NOTE: The March 1980 Newsletter of the Columbia, S.C., Audubon Society 
reports the sighting of a Band-tailed Pigeon with a flock of Rock Doves in the Boykin-
Rembert area north of Sumter, S.C. Kay Sisson (pers. comm.) says that the bird was 
found on 30 January 1980 by three hunters, who checked the identity in a field guide. 
Bennie Marshall of Route 1, Rembert, S.C., telephoned Mrs. Sisson about the bird and 
noted all the differences from the Rock Dove, leaving no question in her mind that he 
knew what he was talking about. The other two observers were Baynard Boykin and 
Alen Wooten.—EFP] 
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